DRAFT MINUTES OF MEETING OF HASKETON PARISH COUNCIL

  HELD ON THURSDAY 8th September 2016, at 6.30pm in THE VICTORY HALL, HASKETON
Present: Cllr A. McWhirter (Chairman), Cllr P. Strugnell (Vice Chairman), Cllrs S. Batley, P. Hunter, A. Nightingale,  I. Whyte, & Suffolk County Councillor Robin Vickery, Suffolk District Coastal District Cllr Colin Hedgley ; Mrs I. Clark (Parish Clerk)
1. Chairman A. McWhirter opened the meeting at 6.30pm and welcomed recently elected Suffolk County Councillor Mr Robin Vickery and Suffolk District Councillor Mr Colin Hedgley.  
2. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S. Butters due to ill health.
3. Declaration of Interests: Chairman A. McWhirter noted that his wife was an allotment holder ref Agenda 12 vii.
4. Minutes of previous meeting: Minutes of 14th July 2016 had been circulated beforehand and were taken as read. There were was one correction: Cllr Robin Vickery was Suffolk County Councillor, not District Councillor as stated. It was agreed that the Minutes be approved a true record.         
5. Matters Arising: Chairman A. McWhirter reported that his previous paper concerning the Clerk’s salary review had now been amended to reflect her new pay scale which was actually lower than the one previously proposed. It was agreed to accept this proposal and implement the new pay scale back dated with effect from May 2016. 
6. Report: County Councillor:  Cllr Vickery apologised that he would only be able to attend the meeting for a short time as he had other meetings to attend.   He noted that his constituency consisted of 26 parishes, 24 of which had parish councils and he aimed to attend as many parish council meetings as possible. He stressed that he would do everything he could to assist with any issues that required his advice or intervention.
   Cllr Vickery outlined several recent developments at County level, the most significant of which has been the Government Devolution consultation, which concerns the transfer of certain decision-making powers and some considerable funding down from Central Government to a local area. This means decisions are taken close to where they have an effect. The majority of county councils across Norfolk, and all in Suffolk, along with the New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership, supported the proposed deal, and it was also agreed to ask the public for their views on more decisions being taken locally, and whether they support the creation of a combined (Norfolk/Suffolk) authority chaired by a directly elected Mayor for the two counties. For several weeks people across Norfolk and Suffolk had been giving feedback on the proposed devolution deal. Whilst there has been significant approval of the proposals, some expressed concerns about the extra layer of bureaucracy and funding which would arise from employing an elected mayor, as well as possible apathy about turnout for another election. Although the official consultation process closed on 23 August, Suffolk County Council was keen to continue to receive views from the public until end of October prior to councillors being asked to give the proposals final approval on 2nd November. Mr Vickery therefore encouraged everyone to engage with this feedback process before the final County Council vote is taken on 2nd November.

   Cllr Vickery reminded the parish council that he still had available some limited funds from his locality budget for community projects. He also agreed to follow up an earlier request to County Highways made by the late Cllr Peter Bellfield to re-assess the issue of speed restrictions along B1079 which were causing local concern due to increased traffic from expanding business activity at Grange Farm Retail outlets and the enlarged Vehicle Surgeon premises.  Cllr Vickery then left the meeting.
7. Report: District Councillor: Chairman A. McWhirter welcomed Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Colin Hedgley, who outlined the main features of his report (attached) which had been previously circulated to members of the parish council and also reminded the council that there were some funds available for community projects.   Chairman A. McWhirter thanked Cllr Hedgley for attending and he left the meeting.

8.  Report: WB & District Safer Neighbourhood District Team. No member of the Safer Neighbourhood Team was available, and there was no report to consider. It was noted however, that there had been a recent incident concerning residents/visitors of Tymmes Place and visitors to the Victory Hall which had been reported to the police. In the meantime, it was agreed that the Clerk would put a reminder about considerate parking in the October edition of the parish magazine. 

9. Finance:
i)   Summary of Accounts since 14th July 16 : The bi-monthly report  was previously circulated to members of parish council & the Clerk outlined the balances of Savings and Current accounts and monies received and payments made since last meeting on 12 May.  Cllr Batley proposed and Cllr Whyte seconded that the report be accepted and all agreed. 
ii) Approval of Invoices:  The Clerk noted that the quote from Suffolk Coastal Norse for grass cutting   2016/17 had finally been received and circulated beforehand. As the work done previously was of an acceptable standard, The Clerk was instructed to advise Suffolk Coastal Norse that Hasketon Parish Council will accept their quotation.  Regarding income, the Clerk had received £20 cheque from Norse Commercial Services in response to their request to submit photographs of village volunteers taking part in the March village litter pick. Invoices for allotment rentals would also be issued in October. It was noted that there were a number of outstanding payments to be made, including substantial costs of repairs to fencing around village green, so it was proposed that the Clerk should transfer up to £5,500.00 from Savings to Current Account if required before the next parish council meeting. Cllr P. Strugnell proposed and Cllr P. Hunter seconded this proposal and all agreed.
iii)   Adoption of Report from External Auditors BDO: The Clerk was pleased to report that BDO had certified that the audit was successfully completed and there were no outstanding issues raised. The completed form had been posted on the website, with information also posted on the village notice board as required. Cllr P. Strugnell proposed and Cllr I. Whyte seconded the proposal that the council adopts the 2015/16 BDO audit, and all agreed. 
iv) Review & Adoption of Financial Regulations & Code of Conduct:  Chairman A. McWhirter reported that he had considered details of the Financial Regulations as agreed last meeting, but concluded that it would be beneficial to do this more thoroughly at the proposed Reserves and Forward Budget Planning meeting to be arranged, at which the previous 3-year forward budget plan be updated.  All agreed and the Clerk was requested to arrange a Finance Meeting comprising herself, A. McWhirter, A. Nightingale and P. Hunter before the next meeting on 10th November. 
v) Review of Reserves & Forward Budget Planning: see 9 iv) above.
vi) Review of registering parish council with ICO: Cllr A. Nightingale reported that he had received some guidelines from SALC and concluded that the parish council should probably be registered with ICO. Cllr Nightingale proposed that he and Clerk should conduct a short audit of what information is held by the Clerk, plus he would undertake a comparison survey of other similar size parish council before consulting again with SALC for confirmation of his interpretation of our situation. He proposed that the position should then be reviewed at the proposed budget meeting.  Cllr S. Batley proposed and Cllr P. Hunter seconded the proposal and all agreed.
vii) Vi  Review of Suffolk Coastal Norse Contract for grass hedge maintenance at Tymmes Place:  (See Agenda 9 ii above).
10. Highways:

i) Speed reduction B1079 update: There had been no new developments, but Cllr Vickery had agreed to look into it further, as above Agenda # 6. 
ii)   The Clerk reported she had circulated “Highway Matters” edition 7. She had also received advance notification about closures on B1079 between 22-28 September and would circulate details.
11. Planning: There had been no new applications since the last meeting.

12. Village Amenities & Village Events: 

i)   Astro-turf installation for Goal Mouth on Tymmes Place:  Cllr P. Hunter reported that the installation had now been completed and seemed well received by footballing residents. Cllr Hunter was thanked for all his help with this matter.
ii) Victory Hall Defibrillator & Training:    The Clerk reported she been in touch with E.A. Ambulance Service regarding training for use of defibrillator. It had been suggested that a member of the team can come out to undertake a 2-hr familiarisation workshop to explain the circumstances and use of the equipment. This could be arranged at a time convenient to all concerned and would be without charge. For more formal First Aid Training the council would be obliged to pay for instruction from their Commercial Team. The Clerk also confirmed that she had received feedback from the First Responders Team that there did not appear to be any First Responders covering Hasketon area, though even if there were, they were unable to give us the information due to “Data Protection”.  However, since the Clerk had not received any follow-up interest from her report in the last parish magazine, it was agreed that training would be limited to the basic familiarisation session to be arranged at a future date. In the meantime, the Clerk had been in touch with District Councillor Patti Malcahy about applying for part funding for the installation and equipment but was waiting for confirmation of who would be taking over from Matthew Field as Chair of the Victory Hall Committee. Cllr I. Whyte informed the council that he had taken over this position and it was agreed he would liaise with the Clerk about all the information so far received.

iii) Fencing at Tymmes Place: The Clerk reported that Cllr Batley had received a number of quotes from Country Care Ltd which had now been circulated to all members of parish council. After much discussion about the various options to repair the fencing, Cllr P. Strugnell proposed and Cllr P. Hunter seconded the proposal that Cllr S. Batley liaise with and instruct Country Care Ltd to continue to replace broken rails with stronger timbers and totally replace existing deteriorating chicken wire with chain link fencing and wire stays at the bottom, up to cost of £3,000 including VAT. All agreed.
iv) Fido Bins: The Clerk had received clarification of “Designated Poop Scoop Area” which had been circulated.  She had also obtained & circulated some other examples of stickers encouraging the use of the dog waste bins.  She was however still waiting for quotes from Suffolk Coastal Norse for providing and installing two bins in the village as agreed at last meeting.  It was agreed to continue with this issue.

v) Playground Equipment Inspection: Cllr I. Whyte confirmed that he had been in contact with Playscapes Ltd who had been instructed to carry out the Rospa Inspection at as yet unspecified date in September, at which he would be present.

vi) Car Parking: The Clerk reported no action so far about installing disabled parking outside the Victory Hall due to situation with Chair of the Victory Hall Committee. Since Cllr Whyte had now taken over this position, he suggested that he liaise with VH committee about installing two disabled parking spaces, which would require a dropped kerb and honeycomb mesh over the existing grass be installed. The former would require planning permission. It was also suggested that the provision of a wheelchair friendly path with low level lighting either side be provided for access between the VH and the carpark. It was agreed that Cllr Whyte and the Clerk jointly work to progress this project. There had had also been recent issues over car parking in Tymmes Place (see Agenda # 8. Above).
vii) Allotments:   Chairman A. McWhirter, reported that he, the Clerk, Cllr Butters and several allotment holders had attended a meeting at Victory Hall on 31 August.  Draft new allotment tenancy agreements had been circulated and terms agreed.  It was agreed that a small rental increase to £20.00 pa for similar sized plots would be implemented with effect from 1st October 2016. Since one plot was half the size of the others, it was agreed that this rent would remain at £15.00 p.a. It was also agreed that neighbours who had historically been helping tenants maintain their allotments could take over their tenancy. It was hoped the new agreements would commence on 1st October, with any outstanding old rents back-dated as appropriate.  The Clerk to contact all interested parties and issue new contracts and invoices as appropriate.
It was noted that Norse had been instructed to clear brambles on the unusable “plot 8”, but no action had so far been taken, and the Clerk instructed to contact them again.
viii) BT Broadband: Cllr S. Batley reported that he was still waiting to hear from BT to fix date for his meeting with BT to establish their future plans for High Speed Broadband in Hasketon.
13. Correspondence: Barclays Bank Statements for July & August, copies of SALC’s “The Good Councillor’s Guide”, various emails circulated to councillors.
14. Adjournment for members of parish to address council on matters relating to Hasketon.
As there were no members of the parish in attendance, there was no adjournment.
15. Resumption of meeting. 

16.  A.O.B.  
i)  Cllr I. Whyte reported that he had been informed that the OneSuffolk.net hosting was no longer funded by SCDC so would in future be commercially funded entailing an annual invoice of approx. £50,00 p.a. Further details available at next meeting.
ii) Cllr I. Whyte also reported that the VH committee would be looking for future funding help with installing a rainwater soakaway for Victory Hall and would submit details when these where available.
iii) Cllr S. Batley reported that local residents have noted that since the refurbishment of the pub, which has become very popular, local taxi traffic had increased and was often seen speeding through the village, especially along Low Road and Blacksmiths Road. It was agreed that this was primarily a traffic problem and complaints should be made via SNT, though the council could also consider making representations to the taxi firms concerned when it had received direct representations from parishioners.
Date of next meetings: Thurs 10th November 2015, and Close: 8.45 pm
Signed:                                                                                                     Date:

  Prepared by Isabel Clark – Hasketon Parish Clerk
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